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Thank you for giving me the opportunity to speak to  you 
tonight.  As an educator and chemist, my talks are usually 
on topics like chiral NMR shift reagents, aspects o f 
undergraduate research, and the use of project- and  problem-
based learning in chemistry.  So I am feeling a bit  out of 
my league giving a talk titled “Pastoral Visions, W ilderness 
Dreams”, and it is with some degree of trepidation that I 
address you tonight.  But I do have a passion for p rotecting 
the environment, and more recently about preserving  
wilderness lands, and so at the same time I look fo rward to 
the opportunity you have afforded me this evening. 
 
In addition to my standard chemistry offerings, I 
occasionally teach a course through the Environment al 
Studies program at Bates called “Using the Land.”  In this 
course we read several classic American works, incl uding 
selections by Thoreau, Edward Abbey, Aldo Leopold, and 
Roderick Nash,that focus broadly on aspects of the human 
relationship to land.  My talk this evening is base d on 
reflections of ideas presented in those readings as  well as 
my own personal experiences and beliefs. 
 
There are four events in my life that were especial ly 
influential in developing and expanding my interest  in the 
topics I will discuss.  The first occurred during c ollege 
when two friends of mine and I went in together to buy a 
car, tent, camp stove and other gear and headed out  for a 
six-week cross-country trip.  None of us had ever c amped a 
day in our life.  The trip was in the summer of 197 3 which, 
depending on your age and memory, you might realize  was the 
summer of the Arab oil embargo, an event responsibl e for 
frequent shortages of gasoline.  The adults in our lives, 
who generally behaved responsibly, urged us in the strongest 
terms not to go lest we get stranded somewhere with out gas.  
As college students prone to behaving irresponsibly , we went 
anyway.  Besides, we had a few weeks of slack built  in 
before heading back to school and we could always w ait and 
camp somewhere until more gas arrived.  It turns ou t that 
there was only one time in the entire six weeks tha t we had 
to try a few gas stations before being able to fill  up.  
Otherwise it was clear sailing. 
 
What we didn’t fully realize was that most American s that 
summer decided to behave responsibly.  As a result,  we 
experienced something that is probably unique in Am erican 
tourism.  We drove into places like Yellowstone Par k, 
Yosemite Valley, and the South Rim of the Grand Can yon late 
in the afternoon, inquiring about the availability of 
campgrounds, and learned that every campground in t he park 
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had openings and we could take our pick.  We got to  see 
national parks and monuments essentially unencumber ed by 
other people.  It really was a unique view of the v astness 
of the United States and the diversity of geology, flora, 
and fauna of the country.  As someone who grew up i n the 
manicured suburbs of New York City, it was my first  real 
encounter with a wild environment and the first rea lization 
that there was a vast land worthy of protection.   
 
I contrast that experience with another of a few ye ars ago 
when, wanting my children to see some of the west, we 
embarked from Denver on a similar three-week excurs ion.  In 
this trip, we crept along on park roads with long l ines of 
cars, RVs, and trailers.  Camping in the parks was out of 
the question without reservations made long in adva nce.  
Parking areas at scenic vistas were mobbed so that sometimes 
we had to wait for a space, and then jostle with pe ople to 
get pictures of the view.  It seemed like everyone was on a 
mad dash down the same roads after the same picture s, 
waiting in the same long lines.   
 
However, there was one interesting observation that  occurred 
over and over again.  If instead of just snapping p ictures 
of the view, you walked in on one of the trails tha t left 
from the vista, within about 100 yards of the road you found 
yourself alone and in silence.  Even at Mount Rushm ore, 
which in all honesty has a parking lot that easily rivals 
those at the largest professional football stadiums  and was 
literally teeming with thousands of people, a short  distance 
onto a nature trail that was advertised as providin g 
interesting views of the memorial resulted in solit ude and 
silence.  The only two exceptions were the trail to  Delicate 
Arch in Arches National Park and the trails into Br yce 
Canyon.  If you have not been to either of these pl aces, I 
do urge you to jostle with the crowd and go.   
 
As Edward Abbey writes of Delicate Arch,  
 
“It is a weird, lovely, fantastic object out of nat ure that 
has the curious ability to remind us – like rock an d 
sunlight and wind and wilderness that out there is a 
different world, older and greater and deeper by fa r than 
ours.” 
 
Delicate Arch is an awe inspiring creation. 
 
And Bryce Canyon, with its thousands of columns tha t look 
like enormous drippings of wet sand, beckons you do wn into 
it with an urge that most people find irresistible.  
 
When I think back on these two trips, though, I rea lize that 
I was mostly what Aldo Leopold refers to as a Troph y Hunter.  
Leopold speaks about the motorized ant who swarms t he 
continent in search of the view, picture, or object  before 
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learning to see his own back yard.  According to Le opold, 
the Trophy Hunter consumes but never creates outdoo r 
satisfactions.   
 
Similarly, Abbey speaks of the American tourists as  “being 
sealed in their metallic shells like mollusks on wh eels, and 
wonders how he can pry the people free?  The auto a s tin 
can, the park ranger as opener.  Like ions shot fro m the 
sun, the weekenders radiate from every town, genera ting heat 
and fraction as they go – Rattus urbanus.”  Or when 
describing the mess left around Rainbow Bridge, Abb ey 
identifies another species – Slobivius americanus.      
 
The second event important to this evening’s talk o ccurred a 
couple of years after my cross country trip when on e of my 
companions from the trip and I decided to hike a su bstantial 
portion of the Appalachian Trail in New Hampshire.  Never 
having backpacked before in our life, we went to Ea stern 
Mountain Sports in Boston and outfitted ourselves w ith 
backpacks, boots, stove, and the other essentials f or such a 
trip.  After hitchhiking up to New Hampshire, and a  few 
miles into our hike, on the trail up to the summit of South 
Kinsman, I realized that hiking through the mountai ns with a 
full backpack was the most strenuous physical activ ity that 
I had ever done in my life.  As a lazy college stud ent, I 
was not at all prepared for the physical demands of  this 
adventure.  But I was also determined not to give u p on it. 
 
What I discovered was that the close inspection of flora, 
fauna, and geologic formations, coupled with the in tense 
exhilaration and sense of accomplishment that accom panied 
something like a hike across Franconia Ridge, gave me an 
appreciation for the natural world that I had never  
experienced before from the inside of a car, view f rom a 
scenic vista, or short stroll along a nature trail.   My love 
of hiking is something that has never diminished, a nd it has 
led to me to a heightened sense of the urgency of p reserving 
large uninhabited tracts of land. 
 
The third event occurred about ten years ago when I  served 
as the co-chair of the committee that wrote the cur rent 
comprehensive plan for the city of Auburn.  I was e lected a 
co-chair after repeatedly speaking out at our first  meeting.  
When will I learn?  After spending the better part of a year 
on sections of the plan on economic development, re creation, 
transportation, etc., we finally got to the last ma jor 
category – land use – and ended up spending as much  time on 
this topic as all the other areas combined.  It tur ned out 
that people really cared about land use.  Everyone wanted 
land available for industrial and retail developmen t, 
because of the taxes and jobs such uses generate, b ut of 
course nobody wanted these types of development in their 
neighborhood. 
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But most relevant to my topic tonight was a subtler  message.  
Auburn has a lot of undeveloped land because about 40 years 
ago the city created something called the Agricultu ral Zone 
to protect farmer’s properties from the higher taxe s of 
adjacent residential, retail, and industrial land.  With 
farming almost gone from the community today, these  parcels 
remain undeveloped.  However, the city faces increa sing 
pressure from current land owners (over 80% of whom  bought 
the land fully aware of the zoning restrictions) to  ease the 
zoning to allow development.  As our group debated the 
status of land parcels in the Ag Zone, what caught my 
attention was that even those who wanted to retain the land 
as is always put their argument in the context of s aving the 
land as a resource for future human needs.  Everyon e 
considered the land a commodity that ultimately bel onged to 
humans and ultimately would be used to our ends.  A s Leopold 
states, there is a universal assumption that an unu sed 
hinterland renders no service to society.  The few who 
argued for permanent preservation of parcels still did so 
under the justification of human recreation.  For e xample, 
we needed to preserve land for the deer so we could  then 
hunt or view the deer.  Everything tied back to hum an uses.  
I found myself alone in arguing that perhaps we oug ht to 
preserve some of this land just for the sake of pre servation 
– for species other than humans – just so they had a place 
to survive.   
 
My involvement in these discussions got me thinking  a lot 
about wilderness.  It’s important to recognize that  
wilderness is a concept.  There is no exact meaning  of 
wilderness.  Wilderness is a quality, it is not con crete.  
Interestingly enough, Native Americans, including t hose in 
Alaska, have no word for wilderness in their langua ge, and 
no concept for it in their cultures.  These people lived in 
concert with the land, so never really thought of i t as 
wild.  Wilderness is personal and symbolic.  We mig ht regard 
wilderness as land that is uncultivated, undevelope d, and 
characterized by the absence of humans.  According to 
Leopold, “wilderness is an area devoid of roads, ar tificial 
trails, cottages, and other works of man that is bi g enough 
to absorb a two-week pack trip.”  According to the federal 
government, wilderness areas are defined as “a mini mum of 
not less than 5,000 contiguous acres of roadless ar ea.” 
 
Were my backpacking trips into the White Mountains forays 
into the wilderness?  Well I followed maintained tr ails with 
designated camp sites and encountered other people every day 
I hiked.  I realized that I had never really experi enced 
something that I could consider a true wilderness.  I may be 
wrong, and I probably don’t want to do this experim ent, but 
I do believe that you could drop me anywhere in Mai ne with a 
few days of food, water, gear, and appropriate clot hing and 
I would be able to find my way to safety.  Hardly a  real 
wilderness. 
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The fourth event occurred a few years ago when I ha d the 
occasion to travel to Alaska.  My response to Alask a is 
probably best summarized in some comments in an ess ay by 
Henry Gannett in 1901 in National Geographic Magazine.  In 
it, he says: 
 
“If you are old, go by all means, but if you are yo ung, stay 
away until you grow older.  The scenery of Alaska i s so much 
grander than anything else of the kind in the world  that, 
once beheld, all other scenery becomes flat and ins ipid.  It 
is not well to dull one’s capacity for such enjoyme nt by 
seeing the finest first.” 
 
Alaska was a land so vast, remote, uninhabited, and  devoid 
of almost any human development, that I finally gai ned an 
appreciation for wilderness.  I realized that, if y ou 
dropped me almost anywhere in Alaska with a few day s of 
food, water, appropriate clothing, and gear, I woul d almost 
certainly die.  I finally understood the plight of the first 
settlers to the new world.  The original settlers w ere 
frightened by wilderness, and set out on a quest fo r 
survival that for them involved efforts to conquer and 
defeat the wilderness. 
 
Europe at the time of the discovery of the new worl d was 
already highly developed.  Forests existed in isola ted 
pockets rather than vast expanses.  Even so, forest s at 
those times were regarded as places of demons and s pirits, 
ogres and werewolves.  A wilderness forest was evil , 
supernatural, and monstrous – the antithesis of par adise – 
the antithesis of the Garden of Eden.  Wilderness w as 
unknown, disordered, and uncontrolled.  The vast fo rests of 
the eastern coasts of America were of a size and sc ope not 
known in Europe.  William Bradford of the Mayflower  spoke of 
the hideous and desolate wilderness that was a thre at to 
their survival.     
 
The European settlers set out to convert the new wo rld into 
a pastoral landscape, which was regarded as somethi ng akin 
to paradise.  The goal was to make the land rural a nd 
useful.  To see the wilderness blossom like a rose.   Cows 
and sheep on the hills of cleared pastureland, fiel ds, 
orchards, and gardens were all desirable attributes  of the 
pastoral landscape.  The pastoral landscape was one  of order 
and serenity.  In essence, a work of art.  A garden -like 
earth, shaped and controlled by man.  An orderly ar rangement 
of farmlands, pastures, wooded areas, and gardens. 
 
I recently drove from Minneapolis, Minnesota to La Crosse, 
Wisconsin along the valley of the Mississippi River .  This 
is about a 150 mile trip through a rural area.  The  northern 
part of the trip is mostly farmland.  I have to adm it that 
the isolated farmhouse clustered with a barn and si los, the 
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dairy cows out in the fields, the rows of crops tha t were 
erupting forth from the ground, and the quaint rura l 
villages provided a serene, peaceful, and beautiful  
landscape.  The place had an easy, relaxing feel to  it.  I 
really did not want to see the landscape change as I drove 
toward La Crosse.   
 
However, Thoreau points out the irony of the farmer  who 
toils day after day usually, at best, to eke out a tenuous 
living off the land, creating a pastoral landscape for the 
rest of us to enjoy but perhaps never himself stopp ing to 
enjoy that beauty.  Think of the times you have sto pped to 
take in the beauty of a pastoral landscape, and thi nk of 
Thoreau’s words: “I am the monarch of all I survey,  my right 
there is none to dispute.”  Many of you work to mai ntain 
this garden so I and others get to enjoy its pastor al beauty 
without having to do any of the work.  For that we ought to 
be most grateful. 
 
But the conquering of the wilderness took on a much  greater 
significance for our country.  It was important to the 
inhabitants of the new world to craft an identity t hat 
distinguished them from Europe, especially after th e 
revolutionary war.  It was obvious that Europe was more 
refined and developed than the United States.  It w as also 
obvious that Europe had many outstanding natural wo nders.  
What Europe didn’t have though was wilderness.   
 
As the artist Thomas Cole wrote in 1836: 
“Though American scenery is destitute of many of th ese 
circumstances that give value to the European, stil l it has 
features, and glorious ones, unknown to Europe … th e most 
distinctive, and perhaps the most impressive, chara cteristic 
of American scenery is its wildness.” 
 
You had to be brave and strong to conquer and carve  a life 
out of the wilderness.  No ordinary person was able  to do 
this.  It took someone of special skills and charac ter.  
Taming the wilderness gave meaning and purpose to t he 
American life.  Our new country identified itself w ith a 
sense of pioneer pride.  We were tough.  We were st rong.  We 
were brave.  I think if you listen to the way we of ten talk, 
it is apparent that a sense of pioneer pride still infuses 
many aspects of our national identity.     
 
However, by the mid to late 1800s, there really was n’t much 
wilderness left to conquer, and the wilderness that  was left 
(for example, expanses of the desert Southwest) was  not 
really worth conquering because it was so inhospita ble.  
What began to happen then was a change in the view that 
people held toward wilderness.  With wilderness now  scarce, 
some people began to advocate that the few remnants  that did 
remain ought to be protected.  Interestingly enough , the 
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drive to protect the few remaining wilderness areas  began in 
the cities.  As Leopold notes: 
 
“Wild things had little human value until mechaniza tion 
assured us of a good breakfast.” 
 
Wilderness began to be promoted as something that w as 
sublime, that brought a sense of adventure, and tha t held 
the glorious works of the creator.  Wilderness was now 
valued by some because of its aesthetic qualities.  For 
example, I suspect that many of you were familiar w ith 
swamps when you were a child.  Today, of course, we  know 
these areas as wetlands, which has a very different  
connotation from swamps.   
 
However, efforts to preserve wilderness still relat ed to 
human usage.  Yellowstone National Park was started  as a 
natural museum to preserve the geysers and other th ermal 
features and had nothing to do with wilderness pres ervation.  
The Adirondack Forest was protected because of perc eived 
threats to the water supply of New York City.  The National 
Forest system was established to furnish a continuo us supply 
of timber.  The Park Service, established by Congre ss in 
1916, was directed not only to administer the parks  but to: 
 
“provide for the enjoyment of same in such manner a nd by 
such means as will leave them unimpaired for the en joyment 
of future generations.” 
 
The mission of the Park Service is steeped in ambig uity.  By 
requiring that the parks provide enjoyment, develop ers saw a 
mandate to make the parks readily accessible to vis itors by 
building roads, concession stands, and places to st ay.  By 
requiring them to remain unimpaired, preservationis ts saw a 
mandate to leave the parks as is.  Suffice it to sa y that, 
in this argument, the developers almost always won out over 
the preservationists. 
 
Edward Abbey’s book Desert Solitaire is largely a rage 
against the practices and policies of the Park Serv ice.  
Edward Abbey was a summer park ranger in Arches Nat ional 
Monument at a time when there were no paved roads i nto the 
area.  But as Abbey soon realizes, “there is a clou d on my 
horizon – its name is progress.”  As he further sta tes, 
“progress has come at last to Arches, after a milli on years 
of neglect – Industrial Tourism has arrived – Arche s 
National Money-mint.”   
 
Abbey sees the destruction of natural areas and wil derness 
that occurs through development disguised as progre ss and 
accessibility and writes: 
 
“Raze the wilderness, dam the rivers, flood the can yons, 
drain the swamps, log the forests, strip-mine the h ills, 
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bulldoze the mountains, irrigate the deserts, and i mprove 
the national parks into national parking lots.” 
 
Abbey goes on to wonder: 
“Why is the Park Service generally so anxious to ac commodate 
the indolent millions born on wheels and suckled on  
gasoline, who expect and demand paved highways to l ead them 
in comfort, ease and safety into every nook and cor ner of 
national parks?  For the answer we must look to wha t I call 
Industrial Tourism and the quality of the mechanize d 
tourists – the Wheelchair Explorers – who are at on ce the 
consumers, the raw material and the victims of Indu strial 
Tourism.”   
 
As Abbey explains: 
“Industrial Tourism is a big business.  It means mo ney.  It 
includes the motel and restaurant owners, the gasol ine 
retailers, the oil corporations, the road-building 
contractors, the heavy equipment manufacturers, the  state 
and federal engineering agencies and the sovereign,  all-
powerful automotive industry.  When a new national park, 
national monument, national seashore, or whatever i t may be 
called is set up, the various forces of Industrial Tourism, 
on all levels, immediately expect action – meaning 
specifically a road-building program.” 
 
And about the Industrial Tourists, Abbey says: 
“They work hard, these people.  They roll up incred ible 
mileages on their odometers, rack up state after st ate in 
two-week transcontinental motor marathons, knock of f one 
national park after another, take millions of squar e yards 
of photographs, and endure patiently the most prolo nged 
discomforts: the traffic jams, the awful food of pa rk 
cafeterias, the nocturnal search for a place to sle ep or 
camp, etc.” 
 
Abbey longs for national parks without automobiles,  where 
people would walk or ride bicycles on the existing paved 
roads to the places they want to see.  On the issue  of 
accessibility, he says: 
 
“What does accessibility mean?  Is there any spot o n earth 
that men have not proved accessible by the simplest  means – 
feet, legs, and heart?” 
 
And Abbey is brash and unsympathetic: 
“What about the children?  What about the aged and infirm?  
Frankly, we need waste little sympathy on these two  pressure 
groups.  Children too small to ride bicycles and to o heavy 
to be borne on their parents’ backs need only wait a few 
years.  The aged merit even less sympathy: after al l they 
had the opportunity to see the country when it was still 
relatively unspoiled.”  But in a rare moment, Abbey  relents 
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and says “we’ll stretch a point and let them (i.e.,  the aged 
and infirm) ride the shuttle buses.” 
 
Finally, Abbey suggests that were his plan for the parks 
adopted, that we could erect at the entrance to eac h park a 
large billboard that would read: 
 
HOWDY FOLKS.  WELCOME.  THIS IS YOUR NATIONAL PARK.   
ESTABLISHED FOR THE PLEASURE OF YOU AND ALL PEOPLE 
EVERYWHERE.  PARK YOUR CAR, JEEP, TRUCK, TANK, MOTO RBIKE, 
MOTORBOAT, JETBOAT, AIRBOAT, SUBMARINE, AIRPLANE, J ET PLANE, 
HELICOPTER, HOVERCRAFT, WINGED MOTORCYCLE, SNOWMOBILE, 
ROCKETSHIP, OR ANY OTHER CONCEIVABLE TYPE OF MOTORIZED 
VEHICLE IN THE WORLD’S BIGGEST PARKINGLOT BEHIND TH E COMFORT 
STATION IMMEDIATELY TO YOUR REAR.  GET OUT OF YOUR MOTORIZED 
VEHICLE, GET ON YOUR HORSE, MULE, BICYCLE OR FEET, AND COME 
ON IN.  ENJOY YOURSELVES.  THIS HERE PARK IS FOR PE OPLE. 
 
As you can tell, I love Edward Abbey! 
 
A consistent theme throughout the works of Abbey, L eopold, 
and Thoreau is the opportunity to experience more t hrough 
close observation in one’s own backyard than we wil l ever 
see by rushing around on some trophy hunting expedi tion. 
 
For Aldo Leopold, this ultimately leads to his idea  of a 
land ethic.  Leopold laments that the land-relation  is 
strictly economic, entailing privileges but not obl igations, 
because he recognizes that many members of the land  
community have no economic value.  Aldo Leopold is often 
credited as the father of wildlife conservation in America.  
He was one of the first to realize the interconnect edness of 
species and the extent to which living species repr esent an 
interwoven community.  But he also worried about te aching 
the ‘real botany’, because then we would realize th e extent 
of the destruction we had already done to the flora  of the 
earth.  He points out that no matter how intently s omeone 
studied the hundred little dramas of the woods and meadows, 
that person could still never learn all the salient  facts 
about any one of them.  He felt that only when peop le 
appreciated the interconnectedness of the natural w orld, 
could they then think of preserving land for land’s  sake 
rather than for human’s sake.  He wished that we wo uld go 
from a conqueror of the land to a plain member and citizen 
of the land community.  With Leopold’s land ethic, it is 
possible to be a defender of the wilderness without  ever 
having to set foot in it. 
 
We have preserved some remnants of wilderness today  and some 
of the national parks have begun to restrict automo biles 
from certain parts of the parks.  At the same time,  though, 
the revolution in equipment, information, and touri st 
services has resulted in a situation whereby wilder ness 
areas are now being loved to death.  As Leopold lam ents: 
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“all conservation of wildness is self-defeating for  to 
cherish we must see and fondle, and when enough hav e seen 
and fondled, there is no wilderness left to cherish .  The 
wilderness that he cannot personally see has no val ue to 
him.” 
 
Leopold, even though he spent a lot of his life in the 
business of land management, worries about these 
conservation efforts.  He notes that there used to be 
grizzlies on every mountain but no conservation off icers, 
and now there are conservation officers on every mo untain 
but no grizzlies.   
 
And so we have a final dilemma.  To maintain wilder ness, it 
seems that it must be managed.  But can a land that  is 
managed appropriately be called or thought of as wi lderness? 
 
I have never set foot in wilderness, hence I only h ave 
wilderness dreams.  But I am comfortable with the i dea of 
wilderness for wilderness’ sake.  I’m alright with the idea 
that other species should have a place to live on t heir own, 
free from the hand of humans. 
 
Finally, tonight I will close with some thoughts fr om 
Thoreau.  My students usually don’t seem to like Walden: or, 
Life in the Woods all that much.  They tend to see Thoreau 
as a fraud because he visits the nearby village and  takes 
advantage of certain of the amenities offered by so ciety.  I 
find myself having to point out to the students tha t his 
work is not subtitled Life in the Wilderness.  Thoreau was 
one of the first to provide reasons for wilderness 
preservation and to change people’s views about the  human 
relationship to the land, but his primary message i n Walden 
is a different one.  Instead of having to do with 
wilderness, his message is that we should simplify our 
lives.  As Thoreau sees it, we live our lives in a rush to 
accumulate things.  When we finally get something w e desire, 
we often soon realize that this object doesn’t brin g 
complete satisfaction so that we then want more.  I n so 
doing, Thoreau believes that we miss the finer frui ts of 
life.  He argues that we need to value beauty over commerce, 
and realize that beauty from the natural world is u sually 
right in front of us, in our own backyard, so long as we 
open our eyes to it. 
 
This garden is a form of beauty and art.  I doubt t hat this 
garden is a source of commerce.  I believe that the  act of 
tending one’s flower garden is an exercise in simpl ifying 
one’s life.  Gardening is inherently a deliberate a nd 
relaxing activity.  I don’t know that there is such  a thing 
as speed gardening.  I don’t suspect that there is such a 
thing as speed weeding.  Time spent in the garden i s time 
spent in contemplation, participating in a measured  activity 
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apart from the hustle and bustle that often charact erizes 
other parts of our lives.  I can well imagine why B ernard 
McLaughlin so loved his garden.  He could probably have 
written a book titled: South Paris: or, Life in the Garden, 
that would have contained messages every bit as per tinent 
and persuasive as those of Thoreau’s.  That people have 
risen to the cause to preserve such a labor of love  is 
commendable.  Those of you who work the soil can en joy the 
simple activity of doing so, and people like me can  enjoy 
the fruits of your labor in the quiet contemplation  that 
always seems to occur with the viewing of a garden.   Thank 
you for making such a special contribution to our c ommunity, 
and thank you for allowing me to speak to you this evening.  
 


